
Westborough Board of Selectmen

Meeting Minutes

September 21, 2015

6:30 p.m. – 8:58 p.m.

Present:  Chairman Barrette, Vice Chairman Drewry, Selectmen Goldblatt and Johnson

Also Present:  Jim Malloy, Town Manager, Kristi Williams, Assistant Town Manager/HR Director

Request to Approve the Minutes of September 8, 2015

Selectman Johnson‘s motion to approve the minutes of September 8, 2015 was seconded by Selectman Drewry.  Vote:  4-0  
Request to Reappoint Michael Stanton to the Waste Water Treatment
Plant Board for a Term Ending 09/30/2018
Selectman Goldblatt‘s motion to reappoint Mike Stanton to the WWTP Board for a term ending 9/30/18 was seconded by Selectman Drewry.  Vote:  4-0
Request to Reappoint Beth Travis as the Recreation Commission Representative to the Open Space Preservation Committee for a Term
Ending 06/30/2016
Selectman Drewry‘s motion to reappoint Beth Ann Travis to the Open Space Preservation Committee for a term to end 6/30/16 was seconded by Selectman Johnson.  Vote:  4-0
Request to Approve a Change of Manager for Ruby Tuesday’s Liquor
License / Scott Lovely
Selectman Goldblatt‘s motion to approve the Change of Manager application naming Scott Lovely as the Manager of Record for Ruby Tuesday located at 34 Lyman Street as per the attached application was seconded by Selectman Drewry.  Vote:  4-0
Interview/Appointment for the Central Mass Regional Planning Commission for a Term Expiring 06/30/2016 / Bruce Tretter
Mr. Tretter came before the Board.
Selectman Drewry‘s motion to appoint Bruce Tretter as a Town Representative to the Central MA Regional Planning Commission for a term to expire on 6/30/16 was seconded by Selectman Johnson.  Discussion:  Mr. Tretter reviewed his reasons for volunteering on the Commission.  Vote:  4-0
School Enrollment Committee Update / Jody Hensley

Jody Hensley and Amber Bock came before the Board.  Ms. Hensley noted that they are before the Board to follow up on the work of the joint committee that studied student enrollment and school population projections.  They worked with consultants and confirmed a rising bubble in the student population which will be a permanent increase of 300-400 students.  Ms. Hensley proposed that they continue the work of the committee to address this issue with the Selectmen, Planning Board, and School Department as well as the Advisory Finance Committee.  The proposed meeting schedule would be twice a year for the next three years timing them against Fall and Annual Town Meeting.  Ms. Hensley proposed one of the first two Thursdays in October.  The Board agreed to endorse the continuation of the School Enrollment Committee.  
Nepotism Policy / Discussion and Approval / Selectman Dodd
Mr. Malloy reviewed the documents in the Board’s packets that are related to the Nepotism Policy that Selectman Dodd drafted.  Also included is the redraft based on Town Counsel’s comments and a memorandum dated 9/14/15 that he sent to all Town staff, boards and committees regarding the State Ethics Commission Advisory and State Conflict of Interest Law both of which prohibit nepotism in Massachusetts.  Mr. Malloy reviewed the main differences between Selectman Dodd’s draft policy and the existing State Law and interpretation by the Ethics Commission.  He recommended that the Town follow the State Law and monitor new hires to ensure they comply with the existing State Ethics Law.  There would be no further action required if the Board agrees to follow the State Law.  
Selectman Goldblatt asked if different departments throughout the country, especially fire and police, employ family members.  Mr. Malloy noted that it is more prevalent in those two departments and explained that it is not an issue except for anyone who does the hiring, promotions and makes decisions cannot supervise and immediate family member as defined in the State Law. 

Carolyn Spring came before the Board and distributed a summary of her conversation with the Assistant General Counsel for the State Ethics Commission and reviewed the current law.
Youth & Family Services Office Hours Discussion / John Badenhausen

Mr. Badenhausen came before the Board and reviewed the department’s hours and his schedule as they relate to their services.  He assured the Board that he does work the required 40 hours per week.
Selectman Goldblatt‘s motion to approve the request of the Department of Youth and Family Services to allow hours Monday through Friday 9 AM to 7 PM and Friday 9AM to Noon, subject to any employee that is scheduled to work full-time work a minimum of 40 hours per week was seconded by Selectman Johnson.  Vote:  4-0
Youth Commission Student Appointments / John Badenhausen 

Selectman Johnson‘s motion to reappoint Daniel Moon as a non-voting associate for a term to expire June 30, 2016 was seconded by Selectman Goldblatt.  Vote:  4-0
Mr. Badenhausen explained that there are two youth voting positions open for current high school juniors and seven candidates applied.  He noted that the Youth Commission voted to recommend two of the applicants.  Judith Tully, Youth Commission Member, reviewed the memo with the recommendation to appoint Campbell Brown and Evan Frye for a two year term.  The candidates came forward and introduced themselves. 
Selectman Johnson‘s motion to appoint Campbell Brown and Evan Frye to the Youth Commission as voting members for terms to expire June 30, 2017 and Mridhu Khanna, Natalie Baillargeon, Luara El-Dine, Wonjae Jang, and Paris Ghazi as non-voting associates for a term to expire June 30, 2016 was seconded by Selectman Drewry.  Vote:  4-0
Town Meeting Warrant / Town Manager
Article 4:  Downtown Planning Overlay District Amendment - Zoning

Mr. Bush, Mr. Diamond and Mr. Robbins came before the Board.  Mr. Bush reviewed the purpose of the Article which is to propose extending the DPOD from the railroad bridge to the Water Street intersection on East Main Street in order to encourage development of the area making it more esthetically appealing, and to create economic value for the Town as well as economic value for the land owners.  The Planning Board held a public hearing on the Article.

Article 5:  Sign Bylaw Amendment - Zoning

Mr. Bush, Mr. Diamond, Mr. Robbins and Mr. Htway came before the Board.  Mr. Robbins reviewed the intent of the bylaw and the changes which will address the concerns of businesses in the downtown district as well as clarify and change certain aspects of the signage bylaws.  Currently there is an overlap of authority in the review process between the Design Review Board and Historical Commission and the amendment will clarify their responsibilities. Mr. Robbins reviewed examples of this and there will only be one set of guidelines going forward.  The DRB and Historic Commission are in agreement with the amendments.

Article 6: Westborough State Hospital Land and Hazardous Materials Survey 

Mr. Bush and Mr. Robbins came before the Board.  Mr. Bush explained that an RFP could not be issued for the redevelopment of the property without a cost for the asbestos and hazardous materials removal and a boundary survey.  A public hearing process will begin immediately after Fall Town Meeting to get input which will aid the Committee in coming to a consensus by Annual Town Meeting of how the property might be developed.  Selectman Barrette pointed out that the Committee will be asked about their process and progress and Mr. Bush noted that they will provide an update at Fall Town Meeting and Westborough TV will run the Town Manager’s show just before it.  Mr. Bush has created a flyer outlining what the Article is about and the Committee’s process.
Article 7:  Fire Department Fire Pumper Purchase
Chief Gordon, Captain Rand, and Captain Purcell came before the Board.  Capt. Purcell noted that it is his responsibility to maintain and keep records on equipment.  The current pumper failed its annual inspection and he reviewed its issues and repairs and the costs associated with them as outlined in his September 16, 2015 memo. Capt. Purcell explained the options that were investigated and the recommended solution to trade in Engine 4 and purchase a new pumper for $485,000.  The purchase will be made through Houston-Galveston Purchasing Group which eliminates the process of going out to bid and there is no membership fee.  It is a standard application process, which will be reviewed by Town Counsel and signed by the Town Manager as the Chief Procurement Officer.  The Purchasing Group acts an intermediary for the purchase and ensures the best price possible, which has been confirmed by other communities that have used this service, and it speeds up the process.
Mr. Malloy noted that the Fire Department was planning to replace the Rescue Truck in two years and asked if they would be looking differently at that truck with this current purchase.  Capt. Rand explained that the amount of time that this vehicle has been out of service and the cost to keep it in service over the past 9-10 years and that they reviewed all the fire apparatus for the Capital Expenditure Planning Committee and that the plan is to replace it, but it is not included in the Article funds.  Mr. Malloy added that funds have been set aside for the past two years to purchase a replacement for the Rescue Truck.  Currently there is $150,000 and by FY 2018 there will be $350,000-$400,000 toward the $550,000 purchase price.  The vehicle will remain on the capital plan.
Article 8:  Fire Department Brush Truck

Capt. Rand reviewed his power point presentation providing the background on the need for an off-road vehicle to bring personnel, water and equipment to the seat of a fire incident.  Northborough is decommissioning their vehicle and the DPW inspected it and determined that it is used but not abused.  It would be an $18,000 investment to purchase and prepare it.  It is 6-wheel drive and can access many areas in difficult conditions and carries water as well.  It has been on the capital plan for years, was needed, but there was not enough room in the old fire station.  The cost of a new vehicle would be $125,000–$150,000.  The estimated life of the Northborough’s vehicle is 8 years and it won’t be on road that often.

Article 10:  Country Club Building Roof Replacement

Mr. Cornine came before the Board and reviewed the history of the replacements and repairs to the roof.  An estimate of $181,900 for the whole project of 7,200 square feet of roof was received from Jacunski Humes Architects, and Mr. Malloy explained that they were asked to provide the estimate as they were the architect for the Forbes Municipal Building Roof.  Mr. Malloy explained why Jacunski Humes was asked to provide an estimate and it is also based on the fact that it has to be publicly bid and prevailing wage has to be paid.  Mr. Cornine will obtain other quotes. 
Article 1:  Spurr House Committee Report

Bob Petrucelli, Dan Meservey, Margie Peairs, and Phyllis Jaffe came before the Board.  Bob Pano was unable to attend.  Mr. Petrucelli provided a background summary of the Committee’s work, options for the house and their recommendations to the Board.  He briefly reviewed their process and the options for the property.  Their recommendation is to put the house on the market for 18 months and if no buyer at the end of that time the Town can then dispense with it as they see fit.  The Board discussed with the Committee the cost for hazardous waste removal and bringing the house up to ADA compliance; options for parking in Town; the market value, price negotiation, and that the Town would have to go out to bid to sell it.  Mr. Malloy offered his assistance to the Committee regarding selling municipal property.  Selectman Johnson suggested obtaining appraisals instead of using the assessed value.  Also discussed was the demolition of the property and the bylaw that requires a 6 month waiting period from the date of the application before the permit can be issued.  Selectman Barrette pointed out that the recommendation does address the parking issues and the Committee noted that it was not in their mandate, but that they did spend time looking at it.  Hazel Nourse noted that the Historical Commission fully supports the recommendation.
Article 2:  Spurr House Demolition

Mr. Malloy was concerned why the Committee did not think that the parking issue was not a part of their mission and noted that the Town has no use for the house but does need the parking.  He reviewed the parking issues and his concern for a long term solution.  There was brief discussion of available parking in the center of Town and that this recommendation does not solve the lack of parking.  The Article will be kept on the Warrant.
Selectman Johnson‘s motion to close the Town Meeting Warrant for October 19, 2015 as presented and attached was seconded by Selectman Drewry.  Vote:  4-0
Town Manager Report



Mr. Malloy reviewed the information he researched regarding the thought process in 1968 when the Town adopted the Strong Chief statute.  

He noted that the Board amended the electronic sign policy when it was installed and there are requests to put sandwich board signs in other places other than Ward’s Corner.  The Board agreed to continue to enforce the current policy.
Mr. Malloy noted that the bids for repainting the East Main Street bridge were competitive and the low bid was $387,000.  The funds will come from the CSX Mitigation Account, which was approved at Town Meeting.  The contracts will be drawn up and Mr. Malloy is authorized to sign them.  He will be in contact with MassDOT regarding the color.

Issues and Correspondence of the Selectmen

Selectman Johnson reminded the public that “Arts in Common” will be Saturday, September 26, 2015.
Selectman Goldblatt asked about the funds remaining in the CSX Mitigation Account after the bridge painting and Mr. Malloy noted that the remaining funds will be used for a proposed traffic light at Flanders Road.

Selectman Barrette noted that the Charter Review Committee will have an informational table at Town meeting.

Chief Gordon reminded the public about Hazardous Waste Day on September 26, 2015 at the DPW.

Adjournment
Selectman Drewry‘s motion to adjourn at 8:58 p.m. was seconded by Selectman Goldblatt.  Vote:  4-0
Submitted by Paula M. Covino
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